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PROCEEDTINGS

[9:59 A.M.]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Good morning,
ladies and gentlemen. This hearing will
please come to order.

This 1is the February 26, 2008
morning public hearing of the Board of Zoning
Adjustment of the District of Columbia.

My name 1is Ruthanne Miller. TI'm the
Chair of the BZA.

To my right is Mr. Marc Loud, he's
the Vice Chair, and to my left is Ms. Mary
Oates Walker and Shane Dettman, Board members,
and next to Mr. Dettman is Mr. Cliff Moy from
the Office of Zoning and Ms. Beverly Bailey
from the Office of Zoning, and joining us
shortly will be Sherry Glazer from the Office
of the Attorney General.

Copies of today's meeting agenda
are available to you and are located to my
left in the wall bin near the door.

Please be advised that this
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proceeding 1is being recorded by a court
reporter and is also Webcast live.

Accordingly, we must ask you to
refrain from any disruptive noises or actions
in the hearing room. When presenting
information to the board, please turn on and
speak into the microphone, first stating your
name and home address. When you're finished
speaking, please turn your microphone off, so
that your microphone is no longer picking up
sound or background noise.

All persons planning to testify
either in favor or in opposition are to fill
out two witness cards.

These cards are located to my left
on the table near the door and on the witness
tables. Upon coming forward to speak to the
board, please give both cards to the reporter
sitting to my right.

The order of procedure for special
exceptions and variances is as follows. One,

statement and witnesses of the Applicant.
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Two, government reports, including Office of
Planning, Department of Public Works, DDOT,
etcetera. Three, report of the Advisory
Neighborhood Commission. Four, parties or
persons in support. Five, parties or persons
in opposition. Six, closing remarks by the
Applicant.

Pursuant to sections 3117.4 and
3117.5 of our regulations, the following time
constraints will be maintained.

The Applicant, persons and
parties, excepting ANC, in support, including
witnesses, 60 minutes, collectively. Persons
and persons, excepting ANC, 1in opposition,
including witnesses, 60 minutes, collectively.
Individuals, three minutes.

These time restraints do not
include cross examination and/or questions
from the Dboard. Cross examination of
witnesses 1s permitted by the Applicant or
parties. The ANC within which the property is

located is automatically a party in a special
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exception or variance case.

Nothing prohibits the board from
placing reasonable restrictions on cross
examination, including time limits and
limitations on the scope of cross examination.

The record will be closed at the
conclusion of each case, except for any
materials specifically requested by the board.

The Dboard and the staff will
specify at the end of the hearing exactly what
is expected, and the date when the persons
must submit the evidence to the Office of
Zoning.

After the record is closed, no
other information will be accepted by the
board.

The Sunshine Act requires that the
public hearing in each case be held in the
open before the public.

The board may, consistent with its
rules of procedure, and the Sunshine Act,

enter executive session during or after the
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public hearing on a case, for purposes of
reviewing the record or deliberating on the
case.

The decision of the board in these
contested cases must be based exclusively on
the public record. To avoid any appearance to
the contrary, the board requests that persons
present not engage the members of the board in
conversation.

Please turn off all beepers and
cell phones at this time, so as not to disrupt
these proceedings.

The board will now consider any
preliminary matters. Preliminary matters are
those which relate to whether a case will or
should be heard today, such as requests for
postponement, continuance or withdrawal, or
whether proper and adequate notice of the
hearing has been given.

If vyou're not prepared to go
forward with a case today, or if you believe

that the board should not proceed, now is the
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time to raise such a matter.

Does the staff have any
preliminary matters?

MS. BAILEY: Madam Chair, members
of the board, to everyone, good morning.
Staff does not.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Then let's
proceed with the agenda.

Would all individuals wishing to
testify today please rise to take the oath,
and Ms. Bailey will administer it.

[Oath administered, en masse]

MS. BAILEY: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

Will vyou <call the first case,
then, Ms. Bailey.

MS. BAILEY: Madam Chair, the
first case is Application No. 17721 of Camden
Development, Inc., through NOMA Development
LLC, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1, for a special
exception from the roof structure design

provisions under subsections 400.7, 411.3,
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411.5, and 411.11, to allow the construction
of a new l4-story apartment building in the C
-- C District at premises 60 L Street, N.E.
The square is 673 and it's lot 841. Thank
you.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.
Good morning, and whenever you're ready, would
you introduce vyourselves for the record,
please.

MS. RODDY: Good morning. My name
is Christine Roddy, and I'm with the law firm
of Pillsbury Winthrop Shaw Pittman, and with
me Topher Cushman with Camden Development as
well as John Epting with Pillsbury, and Buddy
Woerner with WDG Architecture.

Would you like us to proceed with
our case?

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sure. This
is all about setbacks, so --

MS. RODDY: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- 1if you

want to proceed and show us why you're seeking
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the setback relief, that'd be great.

MS. RODDY: Sure. As a
preliminary matter, we'd like to present Mr.
Woerner as an expert in architecture, and we
provided his resume as Exhibit C to the
prehearing statement. He's available, should
you have any questions regarding his
experience.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Have you
participated in a BZA proceeding before, or a
Zoning Commission proceeding?

MR. WOERNER: No, ma'am. I've sat
in the audience.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Do
board members have any questions or concerns?

Okay. Based on your resume, we're
happy to qualify you as an expert witness in
architecture.

MR. WOERNER: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

MS. RODDY: We're here this

morning for the application of Camden

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

13

Development through NOMA Development LLC for
a special exception relief for a residential
building. They're seeing relief to provide
more than one rooftop structure and rooftop
structures of varying heights.

Camden is constructing a building,
a residential building on L Street, between
North Capitol Street and 1lst Street, N.E.

The site is an interior lot. It
is located in the C-3-C Zone District and is
within the NOMA Business Improvement District.

The building will be constructed
in two phases, and in the end, there will be
a total of seven rooftop structures.

Our prehearing statement had
indicated that there would be six rooftop
structures but we have determined that an
additional freight elevator is needed during
the second phase of development, which would
bring the total to seven structures.

So that would be three rooftop

structures for stairways to provide access and
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egress for residents, two rooftop structures
for elevator overruns for the residents, and
two rooftop structures for the freight
elevators.

The height of the rooftop
structures would range from 6 feet 9 inches to
17 feet.

This application satisfies the
standard for special exception relief set
forth under sections 411 and 3104.

The project is in harmony with the
general purpose and intent of the zoning
regulations and zoning maps, and will not have

a substantially adverse effect on the use and

enjoyment of neighboring properties, including

their light and air.

In fact, one of the reasons why
Camden is proposing this roof plan is because
they think that it is less intrusive and less
cumbersome than providing an overly large
rooftop structure, which would be the

alternative.
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I would like to address one issue
that was raised in the Office of Planning
report and that was whether we needed relief
for the two stairways, the rooftop structures
on the west side of the building. And we
don't believe that we do. The zoning
regulations provide that all rooftop
structures be set back from an exterior wall
at a one to one ratio, and those rooftop
structures are not set back in a one to one
ratio, but we do not believe that that wall is
an exterior wall.

It is 1located along an interior
lot line, and it's also a party wall with the
adjacent property, and in the 2005 Kalorama
Citizens Association appeal, the board found
that, quote, "The term exterior wall has not
been interpreted to apply to a side wall
constructed to the 1lot 1line of abutting
property."

Accordingly, we do not believe

that the western wall is an exterior wall and
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that is why we have not pursued the relief for
those two structures.

Camden will have two witnesses
testifying on its behalf today, Topher Cushman
and Buddy Woerner, and with that, I will turn
it to Topher.

MR. CUSHMAN: Good morning. My
name is Topher Cushman. I'm here with Camden
Development as a developer of the project at
60 L Street, N.E. To tell you a little bit
about Camden, we're a publicly-traded Real

Estate Investment Trust based out of Houston,

Texas. Camden has developed holds and manages
approximately 62,000 apartment units
nationwide. In the D.C. Metro area, Camden

has 20 years of history, of development and
management of apartments. Currently, we
manage 5,000 units in the D.C. Metro area.
Here, in the District, we
currently own and manage The Roosevelt at 1é6th
and U Streets, N.W. and the Grant Park at 15th

and I Streets, N.W.
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We also have a project about to
break ground at 1345 South Capitol Street,
S.W., across from the new Nationals baseball
stadium and are hoping to start construction
on the development we're here to discuss today
at 60 L Street, N.E., this upcoming summer.

With respect to 60 L Street and
the relief we're asking for this morning, over
the past two months Christine and I have met
with an received unanimous support from ANC
6C's Planning and Zoning Committee as well as
the full ANC, and most recently, we met with
Arthur Jackson and Travis Parker at the Office
of Planning to brief them on the details of
our case. We've also received their support
of our application.

Thank you.

MS. RODDY: And now Mr. Woerner
will walk through the rooftop structures that
we are providing.

MR. WOERNER: Good morning. My

name is Buddy Woerner, WDG Architecture, the
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architect for the project. Just touching
quickly, without being too redundant, on the
site we are a two-phase residential
development with Phase I fronting on L street,
Phase II fronting on Pierce Street.

I wanted to point out as well the
location of loading and garage access for the
first phase building, and the main entrance to
the Phase I building.

Similarly, for Phase II, we would
have garage access and loading off of Pierce,
and a main entrance in a similar location to
the Phase I project.

Again, reviewing the fact that we
have five additional rooftop structures, in
addition to the two that we're permitted to
have, beginning with Phase I, the passenger
elevator override here is at 17 feet above the
main roof. This is a structure of varying
height, where we drop the balance of this
enclosure down to 11 feet above the main roof.

We have two stair enclosures in Phase I, which
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are at 11 feet above the main roof, and a
single enclosure here which accommodates the
override for the freight elevator.

In Phase II, similarly, we have a
single enclosure here of varying height with
a passenger elevator at 17, dropping down to
11 for the balance of that enclosure, a single
stair enclosure to the west, and a single
override enclosure, again, for the freight
elevator.

The locations of these -- I'll
just run through what's dictating the location
of these enclosures. The freight elevator in
both phases is dictated by the ground floor
loading and service location. The stair
enclosures are dictated by two items, the
occupant load of the roof as well as
separation distance per the building code.

Similarly, with the stair located
in Phase II, and to reiterate what Christine
said with regard to multiple enclosures as

opposed to a large mass, we've utilized the
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space on the roof much better, having multiple
enclosures as opposed to a sort of
unnecessarily massive enclosure that would
result from a single uniform enclosure.

We're dropping the height, again,
where possible, to minimize the appearance and
the impact, too, on neighboring properties.
We believe the relief is not causing adverse
effect to neighboring properties, specifically
related to light and air.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I have a
question about the phasing issue. You have
the roof plans showing the structures that you
need developed in order for us to approve the
relief you're seeking, but you don't have the
building plans ready for the building; is that
correct?

MR. WOERNER: Actually, we have
taken both phases through a design development
stage and the owner elected to take only Phase

I through construction document phase at this
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time. However, both phases are planned.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And
can you address why you need the relief from
the regulations in order to have the phasing.

I mean, you're asking for relief
in your application. I believe normally,
there's a two year period from when the plans
are filed. So when do you anticipate filing
the plans for Phase II?

Am I interpreting correctly?

MR. CUSHMAN: Phase II plans
probably wouldn't be ready to submit until
2009, beginning of 2009.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And can you
just elaborate a 1little Dbit about the
connection between the two buildings that's
planned?

MR. CUSHMAN: The connection
between our two phases?

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No. Between
the two buildings, which affects the

measurement of the height.
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MR. CUSHMAN: Right. We have --
there are two office buildings being built by
another developer to our east and we are on
the same lot, we share a lot, and the
connections, we'll have an above-grade
connection between the two buildings.
Depending on the timing of -- they're also in
a two phase development, so depending on the
timing and how the buildings are built, it's
up in the air, exactly when or how the
connection will be made.

But right now, the plan is for
Phase II connection on Pierce Street to be the
connection between our buildings and their
buildings.

MR. EPTING: I'm John Epting.
Tishman Speyer is the developer of the office
buildings and we have a single record lot
agreement with them, and they have the
responsibility to do a meaningful connection
and get it approved by the zZoning

Administrator.
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So we understand the issue there.
But that's -- we think that's really a Zoning
Administrator issue, and they are meeting with
the Zoning Administrator, ongoing, to come up
with what the connection should be.

But before we pull a permit and
get to see a connection, we'll have to be
established with the Zoning Administrator.

MEMBER DETTMAN: You had
mentioned, just now, that both the residential
building that we're looking at and the office
buildings that are being constructed by
Tishman Speyer, which essentially 1is four
buildings, or four structures, they're on one
record lot?

MS. RODDY: That is correct. and
we have established an agreement, a single
record lot agreement for those buildings.

MEMBER DETTMAN: Okay. I know
it's a little bit nebulous right now but any
idea of what this connection might look like,

feel like, perform like?
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MR. EPTING: ©No. I mean, I think
we all know what "the drill" is now, and Matt
LeGrant clearly knows what he wants, but I
don't think we can speculate. Like I said,
Tishman Speyer has taken the lead on that and
it will be a genuine, meaningful connection.
But as far as that, until they lay the
groundwork, we don't really know.

MEMBER DETTMAN: And you're
looking to establish this connection so you
can pull your height from 1lst Street; is that
correct?

MR. EPTING: That's correct.

MEMBER DETTMAN: And just a very
quick hypothetical. If we were to pretend
that North Capitol Street was not where it
was, which is a very wide street, which allows
a high building -- but if that was a 90 foot
street, presumably the property owner to the
west could build the building, connect to you
residential building and pull from 1lst Street.

And all the way down the line. 1Is that right?
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And so essentially, they're -- this 1is a
hypothetical. TIf we were to build three more
buildings and continue creating this

connection, we're building 130-foot buildings
measured from 1st Street, on a street, L
Street, that only allows 110 foot building.

And you've established already in
your testimony that your main entrance is
going to be on L Street.

MR. EPTING: That's correct.
We're on the one record lot and you can pick
your front for height purposes.

MEMBER DETTMAN: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Are there any
other questions?

Do you have any other presentation
before we go to Office of Planning?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Good
morning, Mr. Jackson.

MR. JACKSON: Good morning, Madam

Chair, and members of the board. My name is

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

26

Arthur Jackson. I'm a development review
specialist with the District of Columbia
Office of Planning. You have before you an
Office of Planning report. I guess just to
clarify what relief's being requested, there's
a total of eight roof structures on both
buildings -- four on each building.

MR. WOERNER: Seven total
structures.

MR. JACKSON: Seven. Okay. So
roof structures on the two buildings, and the
Office of Planning acknowledges that two of
the roof structures relative to the elevator
cores are covered by the zoning regulations as

allowable, such that the other roof structures

are additional to the -- are in addition to
that.

And Office of Planning
acknowledges that the -- in our report, we

acknowledge the Applicant's explanation about
what happens, what is the condition of the two

stair cores, structures, that are along the
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western wall of the building, of both
buildings. However, we thought it would,
depending on -- so that we covered that base
in case the Dboard decided that their
explanation was not sufficient, we did do the
analysis to determine whether or not it'd be
eligible for relief.

So in our report, we went through
the analysis, and briefly, I'll just summarize
our recommendation, was that we recommend
that if the board determine that relief was
required for the two stair towers along the
western wall, that we think they were eligible
for relief, and if the other separate roofing
structures should be allowed, and that the
varying heights, the explanation of the
varying heights was sufficient.

Now that is a brief summary of the
Office of Planning report, but we are still
here to answer questions, and we'll open the
mike for that purpose.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you want
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to elaborate, at all, as to why Office of
Planning thinks that relief is required for
the setback along the western wall in light of
the board's Kalorama decision, on which the
Applicant is relying.

MR. JACKSON: Yes. Well, the
Applicant presented that decision but even in
the Applicant's application, they indicated if
-- the supplemental application -- they
indicated if the board decided not to go with
that decision, they would still like the
relief.

In essence, we're following
through with our responsibility to give, make
sure the Zoning Commission, the board was
informed on whether or not it would meet the
requirements, and with that background, we
decided that based on the analysis, it's
obvious that these elements, based on the
requirements of the building code, and their
location relative to the hallways that they

serve, this was a necessary change in the --
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well, in conformity, nonconformity with the
existing regulations.

So any way the board would go,
you'd have the Office of Planning's, the
benefit of the Office of Planning's analysis.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Any other
questions?

MEMBER DETTMAN : Good morning, Mr.
Jackson. Would you happen to know if the new
D.C. Comprehensive Plan addresses this at all,
in terms of using, or considering party walls
as nonexterior walls? I thought maybe I saw
something in the Comprehensive Plan that
talked about party walls and actually
considering those exterior walls. And I may
be completely incorrect.

MR. JACKSON: I'm not aware of any
provision that addresses that.

MEMBER DETTMAN: Okay. Just
quickly, I think a couple weeks ago, we had a
case, similar case with roof structure

setbacks, and for the first time in a long
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time, we saw DCOP analyze that case as a
variance, because 411.2, in DCOP's testimony
-- it was Mr. Jesick -- 411.2 didn't fall
under 411.11.

And I was Jjust wondering if vyou
could maybe Jjust explain why we've seen
another change in interpretation.

MR. JACKSON: Let me briefly
review 411.2.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What change
are you referring to in this case?

MEMBER DETTMAN: Well, it was the
Hotel Washington case.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: In this case,
though.

MEMBER DETTMAN: In this case --
and this goes to the question of special
exception versus variance and I just want to
get clarity from DCOP, that they've decided to
analyze this roof structure setback relief as
a special exception.

However, in the testimony for the
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Hotel Washington case, again, it was Mr.
Jesick that said DCOP feels that 411.2 does
not fall under 411.11, which would qualify
that as a variance instead of a special
exception, and i just wanted to see -- in that
case I had asked the question on whether or
not we had seen a new interpretation from DCOP
or 1if we should anticipate some level of
inconsistency from DCOP on this
interpretation, and I just wanted to get that
clarity from Mr. Jackson.

MR. JACKSON: Well, having not
been involved with that case, and having
reviewed the issues relative to this case, I
think this application and the request for
relief very much falls under 411.11 and that
it is subject to special exception. I can't
make any other reference to the other case.

MEMBER DETTMAN: So that would
sort of mean indirectly, from what I'm
hearing, is that 411.2, which specifically

speaks to roof structure setbacks, what you're
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saying now is that 411.2 is somehow
incorporated into 411.11, which qualifies it
as a special exception.

MR. JACKSON: Well, actually, I
was dealing with 400.7A.

MEMBER DETTMAN: We're looking to
grant roof structure setback relief from
400.7; however, we're looking in -- this is a
technicality -- but it's in a commercial
zone,which I think more appropriately we
should be --

MR. JACKSON: I see.

MEMBER DETTMAN: Whatever relief
we're granting, it should be from 470.6.

MR. JACKSON: I got you. Okay.

MEMBER DETTMAN: And again, that's
a technicality. Or 770.6, I think; vyes.
770.6 is the roof structure setback
requirement for commercial districts.

MR. JACKSON: Yes.

MEMBER DETTMAN: Just continuing

on with my question --
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MR. JACKSON: Sure.

MEMBER DETTMAN: -- I think what
you're saying is that 411.2, which talks about
regardless of where the roof structure is
located, either below, at the same roof level,
or above the top floor, the one-to-one setback
requirements of 770.6 in this case apply.

Two weeks ago, DCOP read that as
being a variance but now, what I'm hearing 1is
that 411.2, in DCOP's eyes, falls under the
special exception provision of 411.11.

MR. JACKSON: Again, I can't
really answer that question in that my
analysis did not expand to that larger
question, so -- now if you would like the
Office of Planning to respond to that with a
supplemental to this application, we can do
that.

MEMBER DETTMAN : It's not
necessary. Thank you.

MR. JACKSON: You're welcome.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Does the
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Applicant want to respond to Mr. Dettman's
statement, that you should be seeking relief
under 770.67

MS. RODDY: Well, in responding to
the 411.2 question, since we don't take the
position that we need relief for the setback,
I think that that alleviates any need --
alleviates the issue of whether it's a special
exception or a variance, and that would be our
response to that.

And I believe the section 770,
that just refers us back to the residential --
right -- so that's how we interpreted that as
well.

MR. JACKSON: Madam Chair, we
would agree that although the analysis we
performed was based on provisions that are in
the 400.7, 411.3, 411.5, we would agree that
we should technically have requested relief
from -- we should technically have used or
specifically referred to provisions under

770.6. So we'll stipulate that's correct.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

35

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. My
question 1is, vyou know, we Jjust want to
consider the relief that we should be
considering today, so I just want to know
whether also the Applicant thinks that it --
you know -- should the application be amended
to include 770.67? Or it is encompassed 1in
4117

MEMBER DETTMAN: I think if it's
determined that -- 1f the board determines
that relief from the setback requirements is
necessary, and the Applicant believes that
they don't need it because they see this as a

party wall, but OP provided us with the

analysis -- but if the board determines that
the setback relief is required, the
appropriate relief, because this 1is a

commercial district, would be 770.6.
CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I'm sorry.

Okay. I see it now. 770.6 is only talking

about setbacks, and you're not seeking relief

from the setback requirement. So that's why
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you didn't ask for it. Okay. So it doesn't
affect the relief you're seeking with respect
to multiple enclosures and enclosures of
unequal heights. Okay.

Anything else for the Office of
Planning?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Is anybody
here from the ANC?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: We do have a
letter from the ANC, which looks like it meets
the great weight requirements, they had a
regularly scheduled meeting with a quorum, and
they voted, unanimously, nine to zero, to
support the project. Okay. And that's our
Exhibit No. 23.

And 1is there anybody here who
wishes to testify in support of this
application?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Anybody here
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wishes to testify in opposition?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Other
questions for the Applicant?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I do want to
just peruse your request -- let me just, you
know, read it, so you know what I'm talking
about, exactly. But your final statement in
your application says that you requested an
order of approval include a condition vesting
the entire project upon receipt of the
building permit for the first phase of
construction.

And so my question is why are you
seeking this kind of special vesting
condition?

What regulation is it tied to? It
looks like it might be tied to 3130.1, which
talks about an order of the board not being
valid for more than two years after -- maybe

I'll read it. 3130.1.
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"No order of the board authorizing
the erection or alteration of a structure
shall be valid for a period longer than two
years, or one year for an electronic equipment
facility, unless within such period the plans
for the erection or alteration are filed for
the purposes of securing a building permit."

So I wunderstand you're building
this in two phases, and I started to ask you
earlier, you know, when you anticipated the
second phase.

Do you anticipate going beyond
this two year period? Because when I asked
the question earlier, I heard something about
2009.

So 1f we're going to give you
relief from this regulation, we just want to
have a better understanding of exactly what
the plans are.

MS. RODDY: Okay. Well, he had
indicated 2009, but as we all know, there may

be issues that arise. We would like to have
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it vested now, so that we can pursue these
plans, knowing that the second phase are
shared as well, and that we will have approval
for the entire project at this point.

The 2009 timeline, that is not a
strict timeline. There may be some issues
that arise, that would push that date back,
and given the closeness of it, we would just
like the assurance, at this point, that it
would be approved altogether at one time.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

MR. EPTING: And if I could add, I
mean, the market conditions are changing and,
you know, we're looking out over the next two
years and we hope the market's going to
rebound a bit from where it is. But I mean,
that's the other part of this. It is market-
driven, and they clearly want to build it as
soon as possible.

But it would seem a shame to have
this approval and then have to come back three

years from now to sort of get the same

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

40

approval again for the same project.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right. Okay.
Well, so the first phase is going to commence
within two years. There's no issue about
that. I think in the past, we just haven't
had this kind of wide open, okay, it's vested
forever, whenever you want to build it.

So I think what might make sense
is 1f you can give us a number of years that
you're comfortable with at least, you know,
will be within -- that's what -- I'm looking
back at other orders that the board has done,
and they've Dbeen Dbased on, you know,
reasonable estimates of when they intend to
build.

MR. CUSHMAN: 1It's hard to say
with certainty, but, you know, hopefully we
can say that within five years, we could be
back, the market would support it and we'd be
building it. The problem is that if it's
subject to review again, you know, the design

for the first phase would lend itself to the
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second phase, and that we can't really leave
that open, wide open to, you know, all of a
sudden now, we need a setback for a stairwell
and we can't put our hallways that connect to
the first phase in the same location.

So that's the issue and that's why
we kind a -- that's why we would like to have
some certainty as to where we're going to end
up with on the second phase and first phase,
as one package.

MR. WOERNER: Ultimately, the two
phases will function as one building with
corridors being continuous throughout the two
phases.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Is it
possible that you would just build Phase I and
then the market conditions would Jjust not
suggest that you proceed with Phase II?

MR. CUSHMAN : I mean, our
intention is to build both phases. The market
can only support so many apartments and right

now, we know we're comfortable going forward
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with Phase I. Hopefully, we'll be comfortable
with going forward with Phase II in the near
future. But I can way that, you know,
eventually, yes, Phase II will be built.
That's our plan.

MR. EPTING: And I think if you
look at -- I mean, they've spent a lot of
money and time on Phase I, and they've spent
almost as much money already on Phase II, and
they do have three other projects in D.C. So
I mean, they're here to stay, so -- I think
they can't predict the market, completely, but
they certainly want to build this project.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I
think this is something the board might want
to think about. But is there, for instance,
a number that would work, you know, like seven
years or ten years, that's a finite number,
you know, that would work? I mean, if you're
going to build it, would you build it within
seven years or ten years?

MR. CUSHMAN: We would like to
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build it and, you know, we'd like to start in
two years. I can't predict the future and I
can't predict what the market will bear.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Epting,
maybe you're familiar with this, but based on
my, you know, quick review of precedent, we
have put a limit, a number of years in it, and
so I would pause, you know, to step outside of
that precedent. We could, you know, wait and
look at that, or we could come up with a
number right now; you know.

MR. EPTING: I think we'd like to
come up with a number, so we can reach a
decision today. So if you'll just give us one
second on that.

[Pause]

MR. CUSHMAN: Can we say we'll
build, or be in for permanent second phase
within ten years?

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Any
other questions from the board?

[No response]
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Any closing
remarks?

MS. RODDY: Well, we believe that
our testimony here today and our prehearing
statement, as well as the application, have
thoroughly described and gone into detail on
the relief that we're requesting, and based on
the support from the Office of Planning as
well as the ANC, we would request a bench
decision and summary order for this
application.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay; thank
you. Okay. I would move approval of
application No. 17721 of Camden Development,
Inc. through NOMA Development LLC, pursuant to
11 DCMR, section 3104.1, for a special
exception from the roof structure design
provisions under subsections 400.7, 411.3,
411.5, and 411.11, to allow the construction
of a new 1l4-story apartment building at
premises 60 L Street, N.E.

In particular, the Applicant is
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seeking relief from the requirements
prohibiting multiple structures and structures
of unequal heights, and I think this is very,
very straightforward case. The Applicant
presented visually to us today, that there are
going to be seven roof structures on this
building and that their location is dictated
by stairs and loading places, and freight and
building code, and the unequal heights
actually improves the aesthetics because it
allows them to make them lower and less
visible, where possible, and it would be
massive to have all of them enclosed, if not
impossible in one enclosure.

So I think that that basically
addresses the relief that they're seeking, and
does anybody else have any other comments on
the basic relief that's being sought?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: This is being
done in two phases. They've asked that there

be an extension of time, basically seeking
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relief from 3130.1 to allow a longer time for
the development of Phase II based on the
market conditions.

So therefore Phase I would be
completed within the two year requirement set
forth 1in 3130.1, and Phase II would be
extended, to be completed within ten years of
the date of this order.

Any other comments?

VICE-CHAIRMAN LOUD: I just wanted
to note, Madam Chair, if you did not, that the
ANC did "weigh in" at our Exhibit 2, they
voted to support it, and even though they're
not present today, that is entitled to great
weight.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: That's right;
yes. I did address it earlier but we didn't
address it in the deliberation, and of course
the Office of Planning also is in support.

Any other comments?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Then
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all those in favor say aye. Aye.

[Chorus of ayes]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: all those
opposed?

All those abstaining?

MEMBER DETTMAN: Abstaining.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And would you
call the vote, please.

MS. BAILEY: Madam Chair, I didn't
hear who seconded the motion.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: SOrry.

Do we have a second?

VICE-CHAIRMAN LOUD: I'll second
the motion.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Let's revote
again. Then all those in favor say aye. Aye.

[Chorus of ayes]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All those
opposed?

All those abstaining?

Would you call the vote, please.

MS. BAILEY: The vote is recorded
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as three zero two to grant the application,
Mrs. Miller made the motion, Mr. Loud seconded
it, Mrs. Walker supports the motion, Mr.
Dettman abstaining, and there's no Zoning
Commission member present at this time.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you and
this will be a summary order as there's no
party in opposition. Thank you very much.

Ms. Bailey, would vyou call the
next case, please.

MS. BAILEY: Madam Chair, that's
Application No. 17722, of New Beginnings
Cooperative, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2, for
a variance from the lot occupancy requirements
under section 403, a variance from the rear
yard requirements under section 404, and a
variance from the nonconforming structure
provisions under subsection 2001.3, to allow
a third story addition to an existing
apartment building in the R-4 District. The
property 1is located at 2922 Sherman Avenue,

N.W. It is located in Square 2852 and it's on
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Lot 804.

There are two preliminary matters
associated with this application the first of
which there is a request for party status from
the Sherman Avenue Condominium Association.
They're in opposition to the application. And
secondly, the Applicant did ask that the
application be amended.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you,
and if there's anybody here who wants to
testify in this case, who hasn't been sworn in
yet, would you stand, and you can be sworn in
by Ms. Bailey.

[Oath administered, en masse]

MS. BAILEY: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Now
would the Applicant please come forward to the
table, and is someone here from the ANC? No.
Okay. Yes, you can come forward if you like.
You're a party for the preliminary matters.
We may run out of chairs.

The other persons i would like to

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

50

call forward are those who applied for party
status application and that would be someone
representing the Sherman Avenue Condominium
Association, cause that's our first
preliminary matter. Okay. Why don't we start
with the Applicant, and then the ANC, and then
the party status applicant, in identifying
yourselves for the record.

MS. LOOK: Good morning. My name
is Rozanne Look and I work with MANNAZA, which
is a nonprofit housing developer, and we are
the development <consultant for the New
Beginnings Cooperative Association, Inc., and
two of the officers are seated to my left.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Right
now at the table, do you want to introduce
yourself.

MS. WILLIAMS: Sure. I'm Karen
Williams, also from MANNA, and I'm the project
manager.

MR. BENAVENTE: Pablo Benavente

with the design department of MANNA.
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What's your
capacity here?

MR. BENAVENTE: I'm the designer
of the project.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Designer.
Okay.

MR. LYNCH: I'm Bob Lynch. I'm
the director of construction and design for
MANNA Incorporated.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

MR. JOHNSON: Good morning. I am
Lenwood Johnson. I am ANC Commissioner 1A10.
The project lies in my single member district
and I have also been appointed by the ANC to
represent the ANC in this matter.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And do we
have a letter from the ANC to that effect in
our files?

MR. JOHNSON: Yes. We did pass a
resolution in unanimous support of the project
and I think you have that in your files.

MS. WILLIAMS: It was submitted
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with the amendment, a cover letter and
supporting documents, on January 22nd.
There's the resolution from the ANC, a support
letter, and then also from Jim Graham's
office.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: We got it; we
got it. Thank you. Okay. Thank you.

MR. MORENO: [In Spanish]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Buenos dias.

Ms. DeSilva.

INTERPRETER: Good morning. I am
the president of the condominium association.
My name is Isabel Moreno.

MR. LYNCH: I'm sorry. Could you
repeat the name one more time so I could write
it down.

INTERPRETER: Isabel Moreno.

MR. LOZA: Good morning. My name
is Ted Loza and I am the chief of staff for
council member Jim Graham, Ward 1, where this
one building is located.

MR. EDUARDO MALDONADO : [In

NEAL R. GROSS

COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

53

Spanish]

INTERPRETER: I'm Eduardo
Maldonado. I am a resident of the community
at 2922 Sherman Avenue.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. At
this point we're not going to hear from
everybody obviously, and who we're going to
hear from now is basically the party status
applicant, and the other parties in the case,
which would be the Applicant and the ANC.

So anybody else who wishes to
testify will be testifying later, and the only
issue that I want to raise right at this time
is the party status application, and it's by
the Sherman Avenue Condominium Association
that represents that it's next door to the
building that's going to be built, and
therefore would be uniquely and distinctively
affected, different from the general public,
by the relief that might be granted.

Does the Applicant or the ANC have

any objection to the board's granting party
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status to the Sherman Avenue Condominium
Association? And do you have a copy of this
application, by the way? It's Exhibit No. 24
in our files.

MS. LOOK: From the condominium
association you're asking about? Yes. We got
a copy of that. We don't oppose that.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Does the ANC?

MR. JONSON: The ANC does not
oppose 1it.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do board
members have any concern about granting party
status to the condominium association?

[No response]

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Let me
just say this, what party status means, just
to make sure that the association wants to
participate in this way.

It appears that the association
would be entitled to party status because it
is next door and it would be affected by the

building next door getting an additional
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story, which is what's at issue in this case.

But I just want to make sure that
you understand the difference between party
status and testifying as an individual or an
association, like any member of the community.

In party status, you get to cross
examine witnesses, and put on evidence and
participate fully in the legal type
proceedings. As a member of the public, you
get to testify for at least three minutes. So
that's basically the difference. So I just
want to make sure that you want to actively
participate as a party.

VICE-CHAIRMAN LOUD: Madam Chair,
I don't oppose it, but are they present today?

MS. LOOK: No. No; no. They're
from the cooperative association. They're the
owner of the building.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: There you go.
Okay. I'm sorry. I misunderstood that.
Okay. We do not -- the party status

applicants, then, are not here today, the
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Sherman Avenue Condominium Association. Okay.

Then what I suggest 1is that we
deny the party status as they're not here to
participate fully as a party, and that we
treat their application as testimony and
evidence in the record.

Okay. Thank you very much for
pointing that out. All right.

For the other preliminary matter,
the Applicant wants to amend the application
in some way. Do you want to address that?

Okay. Let me just say this, then.
The only people that should be at the table
should be the parties. So I believe that's
everybody through the ANC. So you all can go
sit in the audience and we will call you when
it's time to hear testimony from the public.

Yes?

MR. LOZA: We just want to make
sure that as the chief of staff for Council
Member Graham, that we are a stakeholder in

this and that, you know, that our testimony's
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entered in the record.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Absolutely.
We just have a process, when we hear from
different participants in the case. So first,
we hear from the parties. Then we hear from
the Office of Planning, you know, and then
we'll hear from you all in that procedure.
Absolutely. Unless you're seeking party
status, though, you know, everybody can't be
at the table, or needs to be at the table.
Okay. Thank you.

MR. BENAVENTE: Pablo Benavente.
The amendment was about adding an additional
story to the building and about the courts on
each side of the building, which at the
beginning, we thought that we were dealing
with side yards.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Did
you ask for this in writing, just so that we
can refer to the papers on this?

MR. BENAVENTE: Yes; we did.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You did.
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Okay.

MS. WILLIAMS: I believe it was
all submitted at the end of January along with
the cover letter that had the attachments of
the supporting, the support letters from the
community, the ANC and Jim Graham's letter.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. There
is a supplemental information letter dated
January 22nd. Okay. here it is. ©No; this 1is
different. Okay. January 17. Oh. This 1is
the letter to Mr. Nero requesting additional
relief. Okay. I see it now. That's dated
January 17th, 2008, Exhibit No. 23.

And this was also filed with the
Office of Planning. Okay. Good. Okay.
Unless there's any concerns, we'll consider
your application amended, accordingly.

All right. So I think that
finishes it for preliminary matters, and the
Applicant can proceed with its case.

I don't think anybody needs to be

at the table other than the Applicant at this
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point. But I would say to the ANC, you can
come back later if you have cross examination
questions, that's what we'll get to later, and
I'll call you back. And I'm sorry, I don't
remember their names. But they should sit in
the audience.

MS. LOOK: They're the owners.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, they're
the owners.

MS. LOOK: They're current
members. They're the owners.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sorry. Could
you tell me then their names again, so that T
can have that.

MS. LOOK: Mr. Moreno and Mr.
Maldonado.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And
actually, that is a preliminary question that
the board has as to who are the Applicants in
this case. Is it the owners? Is it MANNA?
What's the relationship here?

MS. LOOK: Well, the co-op is the
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owner of the property and MANNA has a
development services agreement to provide
development consulting work as well as design
and construction work for the cooperative.
And MANNA prepared the application.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Thank
you. All right. Do you want to now proceed
with your application, and it is for
variances, so, you know, I would encourage you
to, vyou know, hit those tests in your
presentation.

MS. LOOK: Yes. We will.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

MS. LOOK: We are here this
morning requesting a variance to allow the
cooperative to add an additional floor and
relief from side and backyard requirements.

The first test for a variance is
that there's a peculiar exceptional practical
difficulty or undue hardship for the owner of
the property because of the exceptional shape,

topography or other exceptional situation
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relating to the property, and that's the part
of the test that I'm going to address.

The tenants at 2922 Sherman have
been living there for a very long time with
the prior landlord, he kept the property in
such a state of disrepair, that he was
actually prosecuted, criminally prosecuted for
housing code violations, and even the threat
of jail didn't do anything to change the
conditions of the building, and the tenants
only found relief when they began working with
MANNA, to assist them 1in purchasing the
property, and the tenant association created
the New Beginnings Cooperative Association to
purchase the property, and they did that back
in August of 06.

And since that time, we have been
working with them to get the rest of the
financing, to do all of the design drawings,
and then submitting this application for the
variance.

The existing wunit mix of the
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building is 17 units and it's all efficiencies
and a couple of one bedrooms.

There are nine families that have
stuck through all of this and they are going
to be owners and will be 1living in the
property after the renovation and there are
two officers here, and several more of the co-
op members are in the audience, and of those
nine families, they represent 18 adults and 14
children, and 1in order to make the units
usable for the existing families, we needed to
change the unit mix of the building because
efficiencies and one bedrooms were not useable
for them.

And so when we tried to come up
with a unit mix, given the existing confines
of the building, the most we could come up
with was five three bedrooms, and what we need
is seven three bedrooms for all of the
families to be able to come back.

And so this really was an issue

of, well, which families don't get to come
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back? We can only come up with five. There's
just so much space there.

So that's when MANNA began putting
together the plans to add the additional
floor.

With the additional floor, adding
the additional units, we now have seven three
bedrooms, which is what we need for everyone
to be able to come back.

So there was the hardship for the
owner, was that there's not enough space for
all the people to be able to come back to live
there. And that's how we think we've
addressed that part of the issue.

A second part, in addition to the
hardship to the owner --

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Are we still
getting the Spanish translation? Are we okay?
Do you want us to take a pause for a minute?
Okay.

[Pause]

MS. LOOK: May I continue?
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes. I'm
sorry. And let me say this: Is she talking
too fast or is that okay? It's okay. Okay.
Okay. Thank you.

MS. LOOK: Okay. The tenants
purchased the building and they created a
limited equity cooperative, and they got
financing from the D.C. Department of Housing
and Community Development through the tenant
first-right-to purchase provisions, and they
got acquisition funding from the city, and now
we're 1in the process of going through
underwriting, for the District to approve the
construction and permanent financing for the
project.

In addition, we have a commitment
of operating subsidy from the D.C. Housing
authority for the project through the
District's new rent supplement program.

And the reason this is important
is that 1if we're not able to add the

additional story, the lesser number of units
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will make it wvery difficult to make the
operating income, cover the costs, and the
only way that we could fix that problem, then,
is to increase the carrying charges. In a
cooperative it's not called rent. It's called
carrying charges.

We would have to increase the
carrying charges to basically cover those
costs. We have certain fixed costs, whether
it's a 15 unit building or an 11 unit
building. Eleven units would be without the
addition, 15 units with the addition. But we
have fixed costs that we need to cover, and
without the additional income from the
additional four units, we're going to have to
increase the carrying charges for the existing
residents.

Now that creates a problem because
we have certain lending requirements as a
condition of getting the financing from the
Department of Housing and from the Housing

Authority, and we would actually be -- we
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couldn't be in compliance with both, and so
that is the exceptional situation.

We have to serve --

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I'm sorry,
could you repeat that. The exceptional -- you
couldn't be in compliance with both -- what?

MS. LOOK: We have to serve people
at a certain income range to be in compliance
with the Housing Authority regulations and the
Department of Housing regulations that are a
condition of getting the financing.

And if we have to increase the
carrying charges because we cannot add the
additional units, then we're going to have to
serve a higher income range of people who can
afford those carrying charges than what's
required with the financing.

So the financing requires one
thing but if we don't get the wvariance now,
we're not going to be able to have the
requisite number of units. We're going to

have to increase the carrying charges, and the
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two are inconsistent. That's what I'm trying
to say.

VICE-CHAIRMAN LOUD: Is this
Department of Housing and Community
Development financing that you're referencing?

MS. LOOK: vyes.

VICE-CHAIRMAN LOUD: Is there a
name for the program?

MS. LOOK: Right now, the funding
that we got for the acquisition is the Housing
Production Trust Fund. They have not decided
the source of funding for the construction
yet. It would either be Home Funding, which
is a federal source of funding that gets
passed through to the D.C. Department of
Housing, or Trust Fund.

VICE-CHAIRMAN LOUD: And were you
not able to get market-rate funding from a
traditional lender?

MS. LOOK: There is no way that we
can afford traditional funding, financing for

this project. There's not enough income to
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support the private debt.

VICE-CHAIRMAN LOUD: Okay; thanks.

MS. LOOK: So I think that my
presentation has addressed point one of the
variance, which details the hardship and the
exceptional circumstances, and now we're going
to begin addressing the second point of the
variance test, that the variance would not be
a substantial detriment to the public good.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Wait a
minute, if you could.

MS. LOOK: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I think T
just want to explore more fully with you your
first points, so that we understand them.

MS. LOOK: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: When you
received this financing from the D.C.
government, was it specifically for, you know,
15 units, or what were they giving it for? Or
was it just general affordable housing, or --

MS. LOOK: No. Our application
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was for 15 units.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: For 15 units.
Okay.

MS. LOOK: We didn't have the
approval yet but we had to submit a
development pro forma and an operating budget
which pr